
MICHIGAN PROTECTION AND ADVOCACY SERVICE, INC.

BOARD OF DIRECTOR(S MEETING

December 18, 2012

Directors Present: Michelle Huerta, President, Tom Landry, 2nd Vice President, John McCulloch, Treasurer, Pamela Bellamy, Secretary, Ron Bush, Susan Odgers, Stoney Polman, Jane Shank

Directors Absent: Donna DePalma, Mark Lezotte, Kathy McGeathy, Rick Swegles, Frank Turnage, Kate Wolters
Staff Present:  Michele Brand, Elmer Cerano, Mark Cody, Camilia Limas, Michelle Mull, Chris Rodriguez, Rhonda Smith

Guest: (By Phone) Kelly Riegel-Green, PAIMI Council member

I.  Call to Order
The meeting of the MPAS Board of Directors was called to order by Board President, Michelle Huerta 12:16 pm.

II. Introductions
Introductions were made.  

III. Agenda

The agenda was reviewed.

MOTION BY Ron Bush TO APPROVE THE AGENDA PRESENTED.  SECOND BY Stoney Polman. MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
IV. Minutes

The Board reviewed the minutes of September 18, 2012. 

MOTION BY John McCulloch THAT THE MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 18, 2012 BE APPROVED AS SUBMITTED.  SECOND BY Pam Bellamy.  MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.  

President’s Report
Essay Contest

Michelle Huerta reported that the Essay Contest is coming up. We are looking for volunteers to review the essays.  Ron Bush stated that he was on the committee last year and enjoyed having the opportunity to read the personal stories. He hopes that as a board we will support continuing the essay contest.  It gives a message to the individuals that we value their opinion and their stories are all important. Mr. Bush suggested putting the stories on the website.

Stoney Polman has volunteered in the past in reading the essays and encourages board members to volunteer to read them at some point.

Volunteers are Jane Shank, Pam Bellamy, Susan Odgers and Tom Landry.

February Board meeting

The February meeting will be held at the Capitol along with the Legislative Luncheon.  The dates have not been set yet but information will be sent to the board as soon as it is set.

Michelle Huerta responded to the Sandy Hook Elementary School shooting in Connecticut. 

Ms. Huerta expressed concerns that the P&A’s not take a position of only attempting to assure the protection of rights of people who have a mental illness and commit horrific crimes, but P&A’s must focus on advocating for the needed mental health services and community supports to treat mental illness. Ms Huerta expressed concerns related to the image of the national P&A network and that we may lose an opportunity to take a lead in improving mental health recovery services. 

Michelle asked that the PAIMI Advisory Council also discuss the issue at their meeting and provide advice to the Board on strategies to address this issue.

Dr. Bellamy supported efforts by the Board to take engage in the state and national conversations and to help position the P&A’s to focus on mental health services rather than a narrow focus of the gun debate. 

Mr. Cerano reported that he sent a note to NDRN asking for the national network to focus on mental health services and to attempt to avoid the temptation to focus on the second Amendment and the Gun debate.  Cerano commented; “In the whole realm of protection and advocacy, advocacy sometimes gets lost and we are seen only in our role to protect the legal rights of individuals with mental illness. Our role in advocating for services is sometimes seen as an after thought.”

Susan Odgers asked if MPAS could do a whitepaper and have it put on the website. 

John McCulloch asked if there is anything else MPAS should be doing to take the lead in the discussions following the shootings at Sandy Hook Elementary School, beyond a White paper?

Mr. Cerano agreed, stating that a White paper could be the description of our position, however, public policy advocacy at the State and National levels must be a significant part of our agenda this year. Improved mental health services include earlier identification (without unnecessary or inappropriate labeling), diagnosis and treatment. He cautioned that unless we also address the stigmas of mental illness we will create unintended consequences of discouraging people from seeking treatment.

VII. Executive Director’s Report 

Follow-up on the discussion on the Connecticut shooting
Elmer Cerano thanked the board for the good discussion on the shooting tragedy.  He stated that he does expect negative reaction from colleagues around the country that will insist that the P&As need to focus on protecting the rights of people with mental illness who commit horrible crimes.

Integrated Care for people with (Dual) Medicare and Medicaid.

MPAS staff member, Mark Cody, Michelle Mull, Chris Rodriguez and Elmer met with the Department of Community Health to express concerns that the State’s Integrated Care initiatives will include people who have both Medicaid and Medicare eligibility. These individuals will be served simultaneously by a multiplicity of State agencies. Although the initiative is intended to coordinate services, each agency has its own systems to address client rights issues.

MPAS is working with a disability coalition that includes the Mental Health Association, legal Services and the State’s Ombudsman to recommend alternative strategies to the state planners.

The state is setting-up a series of Workgroups to assist in resolving some of the structural problems in designing Michigan’s plans for Integrating Care:

· Eligibility enrollment and outreach

· Enrollee Protection and Appeals

· Quality assurance and monitoring

· Fiscal and data analysis

· Care coordination of assessment

· Systems and payments

· Transfer and development of contracts

· Communication and service array

MPAS is a part of the Enrollee Protection and Appeals Workgroup and the Eligibility Enrollment and Outreach Workgroup.

NDRN had set up a meeting for Mr. Cerano to meet with representatives from Center for Medicaid and Medicare (CMS) in Washington to describe MPAS concerns related to a confused and unworkable rights protection system for people with dual eligibility. CMS representatives understood the issues and asked for our recommendations. Cerano stated that he asked them to require the participating States to describe how they plan to coordinate the rights protection system for people with dual eligibility and who are served by multiple agencies at the same time.

Nursing Home Abuses continue unabated
Michelle Mull, MPAS Director of Advocacy, reported that although the agency is not getting as many incident reports describing maggot infestations, we are still receiving some. She added that the number and the serious nature of the abuse reports have remained constant since last year’s MPAS/Detroit Free Press expose.

The Public Policy Committee will be discussing legislative initiatives that will hopefully improve nursing home conditions. The Public Policy Committee will need to look at initiatives that:

· Provide alternatives to nursing home placements

· Increase the average number of direct care nursing hours per resident

· Allow MPAS or the residents to file for receivership of nursing homes that continually fail to meet quality standards.

Ron Bush stated that the agency needs to work in collaboration with other agencies so that we can effectively manage our agency’s limited resources. Mr. Bush outlined the major challenges facing MPAS:

· Nursing home abuse 

· Voting accessibility 

· Access to improved education plans for our children.  

· Availability of mental health services and supports

Cerano responded that these issues, plus others are outlined in the agency’s priorities for 2013. 

The challenge now is to match the resources, staff assignments and work plans to each of the priorities. The task is exacerbated this year because Congress has not yet approved a fiscal year 2013 budget, so MPAS is operating on an uncertain Continuing Resolution based on FY 2011 allocation levels.

Cerano added that we are in the process of updating the MPAS website with the intent that much of the staff time currently spent in responding to routine (albeit difficult) calls can be responded to more efficiently. Our hope is that the website will be a great value to people and that it may reduce some of the calls as people may be able to get the information on the website by typing in a certain topic and get the information from a frequently asked question area.

Update - FINR Institute in Florida

Elmer gave an update of the FINR institute in Florida.  MPAS had a client who was placed at FINR against her will by her guardian. As the case progressed, a reporter from Bloomberg news who was doing an investigative report on rampant abuse at FINR contacted MPAS. Although some FINR staff pleaded guilty to assault, they received only one-year probation.  

Mark Cody is working with the Florida P&A to establish communication with seven other FINR residents from Michigan. 

MPAS recently learned that major insurance companies have filed suit against FINR for their failure to provide the level of care paid for by the insurance company. MPAS has also heard that FINR has recently filed for bankruptcy.

PPR’s

Mr. Cerano reported that the Program Performance Reports (PPR) have been completed and mailed to each of our federal partners. Elmer applauded the manager’s for their excellent work in completing this extensive report. He also thanked Jane Shank, PAIMI Council Chair who completed the PAIMI Advisory Council portion of the PPR.

Bound copies of all of the PPR’s for each of the MPAS programs will be mailed to the Board or distributed at February Board meeting.

Legal Team 

Mark Cody reported that the Michigan Department of Corrections and the Michigan Department of Community Health are close to reaching an agreement on a diversion program. This would provide for community based treatment, as opposed to incarceration, for some individuals with mental illness.  

Mark also reported on some of the work that is being done in representing students who are eligible for services from the Detroit Public Schools.  He gave an example a teenage boy who went without services for over a year, due to the failures of the District to implement his IEP.  Susan Odgers questioned whether families in Detroit are aware of their rights.   Mark responded that this is always a challenge and that we do not receive a lot of calls from Detroit.  However, this will hopefully change as we represent more students from the city.
Public Policy and Media Relations 

Chris Rodriguez gave a Power Point presentation on the upcoming website design. The design assures accessibility, which includes graphics and adjustments for visual limitations including color blindness. The Website will include oral descriptions and both verbal and graphic assistance in navigation. The site is designed to meet the highest standards of accessibility.

Individuals will be able to see all information about us, access information, complete a survey, request to be on the mailing list, make donations, etc. There will be a section on “Frequently Asked Questions with archived information. Individuals will be able to use a search engine to locate specific information.  

Once all the content input is completed, board members will be the first ones to test out the website.  The hope is to have the website up and running in March 2013.

Board Recruitment
Susan Odgers noted that at the last board meeting Stoney Polman mentioned trying to get more Native Americans on the board. She asked if the new website could be used to recruit new Board Members. Ms. Odgers asked if Chris and Rhonda will be the primary persons staffing this project or will we be hiring more staff?  Chris Rodriguez reported that he and Elmer have met with the manager’s to figure out how to best support this project. 

Cerano reported that there are no plans to add additional staff, although current staff assignments may be adjusted.
Voter Accessibility

Ron Bush asked about the current status of litigation on voter accessibility.  Mark Cody reported that staff went out on Election Day to polling places in Detroit. During that time we received one call from an individual who was in a group home and the staff was not letting him go vote.  He called MPAS requesting assistance to vote. MPAS responded and the situation was corrected.

Mr. Cody also reported that there is one individual who has come forward and is willing to pursue litigation. Although he was allowed to vote, a poll worker brought the ballot out to the curb where the voter filled out the ballot using the poll worker’s back as a desk. The worker then took the ballot and presumably deposited the “secrete” ballot in the tabulator. 

Obviously this accommodation is NOT reasonable since it failed to assure the secrecy of the ballot and the voter had no assurance the ballot was actually tabulated.

VIII. Public Comment – None

IX. Committee Reports

2012Audit Committee – Michele Brand introduced the auditors from Plante & Moran. Mike Foster, Cheryl Szczubialka, and Tina Pews.
Mike Foster noted that Tina was the manager on the engagement and Cheryl was the in- charge in the office doing the audit fieldwork.  

Tina went over the financial report. On page one of the independent auditors report, indicates that MPAS has received an “Unqualified” (clean audit). This is the highest level that auditors can provide on a set of financial statements.  Tina reviewed the balance sheet and highlighted the total assets for the year at:  $1.36 million. 

The main assets are cash, grants receivable and investments. Investments have increased from last year. Total revenues were $3.7 million dollars. Net assets are $523,000. 

From the auditor’s perspective, the board may want to look into developing a plan on how to use the agency’s assets, such as establishing a “rainy day” fund to supplement “one-time” program expenses if funding decreases or if supplement equipment is needed or non-recurring expenses that are not covered by a grant. “This is something to think about in the future on how to use the money that is starting to accumulate”. 

It was asked; “what is a good percentage for reserves?" 

Mr. Foster stated; “it depends on the plans and goals of the organization. Mike stated “You might want to target a reserve level of 3-6 months of operational expenses. This would allow sufficient resources to adjust if funding were to be cut completely.” 

John McCulloch asked Michele Brand, CFO to come up with possible categories of designated reserve to be discussed by the Finance Committee for possible recommendations to the Board. Michele will look at the needs in the next 5-10 years of equipment needs and will be incorporated as part of the analysis.

Mike Foster noted on page 7, the agency has a line of credit. It was not used this year, but if the agency had cash flow issues there is access to it. 

Cheryl reviewed the Federal Awards Supplemental Information, which is required due to the organization receiving more than $500,000 in federal funding on an annual basis.   This is to make sure the agency is administering the federal funds in accordance with the federal regulations that governance the dollars.  

· Page six is a review of the various grants programs of the agency.  

· On page 9 is the summary of the results of the compliance audit. It reiterates that the agency had an unqualified or clean opinion this year.  

· Under the federal awards, there are no material weaknesses or significant deficiencies identified under the financial statements.  

· The audit report was unqualified and clean.  MPAS is qualified as a low risk auditee. 

Tina reviewed the letter dated December 3, 2012 to the Audit Committee required under SAS 114.  Recommendations that rose from the audit were noted with an error in the vacation accrual calculation at year-end and an incorrect expense allocation.  The issues were discussed with Michele Brand and recommended the effectiveness of current internal controls be evaluated to prevent financial reporting or compliance issues.

The auditors thanked Michele and her staff for all their work and for providing, in a timely manner, anything additional that was needed while doing their field work. 
MOTION BY John McCulloch TO ACCEPT AND APPROVE THE AUDIT REPORT AS PRESENTED. SECOND BY Pam Bellamy. MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

Budget & Finance Committee
John McCulloch reported for the Committee. The Committee met prior to the board meeting and the highlights are listed in the memorandum.  Michele has included the balance sheet with the board reports.

MOTION BY John McCulloch TO RECEIVE AND FILE THE DOCUMENTS REPORTED ON. SUPPORT Tom Landry.

Elmer Cerano reported that at the September meeting, the board approved the transfer of funds from some of the reserves to other accounts as a not-to-exceed number.  Some of the money that we approved to be expended, if we needed it, was not needed. That is why the year end looks a lot better than it did in September.

MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
John McCulloch highlighted one of the notes in the audit report regarding leases. He questioned if we have looked at the leases recently and evaluated the terms. Elmer noted that there was a rule change in the audit last year that we needed to show the entire cost of the lease as an obligation.  The lease on the current space was reviewed when the Livonia office was closed and staff relocated to Lansing.  

Michele Brand stated that when it was decided to close the Livonia office and expand our space in Lansing, the rate of the expansion reduced our entire square foot rate of the whole lease. Space was added with an opt-out option after 5 years. The Marquette office is a one-year lease at a time.

The move from the Livonia office saved the agency approximately $200,000. 

Stoney Polman thanked Michele Brand and the Finance Committee for their excellent work.  

PAIMI Advisory Council
Jane Shank, Chair, reported for the Advisory Council.

The Council met on November 12th to go over the Advisory Council’s section of the Program Performance Report. The group had a great discussion and input from the Council members.

Jane referenced the changes of the structure of the Council and change in the operating procedures. The Council spent time discussing the Code of Conduct and they are currently in the process of finalizing additional language. Once finalized, the Code of Conduct will be presented to the board.

Jane reviewed the recommendations around the goals for the PPR report.

Priority 1A – The council would like it expanded to include investigation of abuse and neglect in all facilities including Assistive Living Facilities, Adult Foster Care and home help.

Priority 1C – The Council would like the activity language expanded to include “work and on transportation.”
Priority 2 – Continue to advocate for independent statewide system to protect the rights of people who have dual eligibility for Medicare and Medicaid.


Priority 4A – Council asks to have institutionalization defined.

Priority 4B – Council recommended including electronic accessibility of government agencies.

Priority 5 – Council recommends retaining 0-26 entitlement but allow for supports and services that lead to improved community employment outcomes.

Public Policy – 

Stoney Polman reported that the Committee met via teleconference prior to the board meeting.  Stoney noted that the agency did very well bringing Chris Rodriguez on board. He has hit the ground running and has been working in concert with other disability organizations. He has recently been appointed to co-chair the Public Policy of the Michigan Developmental Disabilities Council. 

Mr. Rodriguez reported on several public policy issues of interest to MPAS:

Federal Level

· Able Act – allows individuals with disabilities to accrue wealth in both savings accounts and property and assets, while still maintaining their eligibility for supports and services.

· Conventions on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, a U.N. Charter that helps lay out the rights of people with disabilities on a global scale. The United States signed on to this a few years back and this would have allowed the United States to take more of a leadership position on a global scale and making sure these laws are being followed abroad. The U.S. Senate failed to adopt the Convention.

· Affordable Care Act was upheld by the U.S. Supreme Court; however, a mandate that states must expand Medicaid eligibility was not upheld by the Court. 

· MPAS will continue to monitor the “fiscal cliff” and the status of the federal budget.

State level 
The Freedom to Work Initiative (not to be confused with “Right to Work”) is a Medicaid program that allows individuals with disabilities to buy into Medicaid. Things that can improve to the Act are to see parents being included that have children with disabilities to be able to buy in.

For the upcoming session we are concentrating on both state and federal legislative advocacy.  

On a proactive level MPAS will be taking a lead on:

· Employment – breaking down the barriers and challenging the use of segregated employment

· Healthcare – concentrating on Integrated Care and people with dual eligibility  (Medicaid and Medicare).

· Education – education leading to employment. Accessing the return on investment of 26 years of special education and how the entitlement can be improved.

February 2013 Board Meeting and Legislative day –
We do not currently have a date set yet because we are waiting for the new Legislature to be seated and establish their calendar.  

John McCulloch stated that they will be back in session on January 9th.  Mr. McCulloch suggested we set a couple tentative dates of February 19 and February 26.

Board Development

Elmer Cerano reported for the Committee.  On behalf of the Committee, a letter was sent to Terri Lynn Land asking if she would be interested in being nominated to the MPAS Board of Directors. The Committee is in the process getting in touch with Veda Sharp, former Director of Wayne County Community mental health Agency. 

Old business

None

New business

Michelle Huerta asked about meeting dates for the coming year.  The board meets in February, May, September and December, normally the third Tuesday of the month. 

Staff will propose a meeting calendar for the year. 

Ron Bush asked if we could revisit going back to the U.P. Elmer stated we haven’t due to the prohibitive cost, estimated at $38,000. 

X. Adjourn

Motion to adjourn 2:51

MOTION TO ADJOURN BY Stoney Polman. 

Seconded by Ron Bush, Motion carried.

Next meeting CONFIRMED Tuesday, February 26, 2013 at the State Capitol Building.

Minutes prepared by:                                                                  
                            





Camilia Limas, Executive Secretary

Date
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Pamela Bellamy, Secretary


Date
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